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the literature on epilepsy surgery. The book
was conceived at the International Sym-
posium on Methods of Presurgical Evalu-
ation of Epileptic Patients held in Zurich in
1985, as a tribute to Professor Rudolf Hess.
However, it is quite different from the usual
publications that follow symposia, and it is
organised more in the form of a text book.

It may be divided into four main sections,
dealing with basic mechanisms, diagnostic
procedures, semiology and surgical treat-
ment. These topics are further divided into a
total of 53 chapters, each about 5-7 pages
long, usually written by a leading expert in
the field with appropriate authority. In addi-
tion there are nine brief editorial sections
summarising the discussions held at the
symposium. The text is well laid out and the
reproductions are excellent.
The expressed aim of the editors was that

the contributors should concentrate on the
more generally valid aspects of each topic,
and I think that it is this intention which has
lead the book to have such merit.
The presurgical evaluation of patients

with epilepsy involves a multidisciplinary
approach, using clinical skills and psycho-
logical, physiological and imaging tech-
niques. These methods are becoming
increasingly sophisticated, and have
changed a great deal over the last decade. It
is essential that workers specialising in one
particular aspect are aware of important
progress in the associated disciplines in
order to efficiently use resources. Certainly
the individual topics covered are dealt with
in a manner which allows such an integra-
tion.

Janz has provided a concluding chapter,
in which he considers the implications of
these advances for the organisation of epi-
lepsy services in Europe. His overall per-
spective is interesting. He suggests that the
surgical treatment of such patients should be
undertaken at six to eight centres in order to
concentrate the necessary range of tech-
niques.

I have no hesitation in recommending this
book to workers dealing with patients
suffering from intractable epilepsy. It is eas-
ily read and provides an integration of infor-
mation that will date less rapidly than most
publications in this field.

D FISH

Current Neuro-Ophthalmology Vol I. Edited
by Simmons Lessell, JTW Van Dalen. (Pp
367; £64-00.) London: Wolfe Medical, 1988.

Neuro-ophthalmology is a discipline that
combines elements of ophthalmology with

neurology and neurosurgery, ENT surgery,
radiology, general and paediatric medicine.
The annual literature produced by these
specialities, varying proportions of which
will have neuro-ophthalmological relevance,
is enormous. With the development of new
techniques within specialities such as MRI
and computerised visual field analysis the
task of keeping up to date in the subject
becomes increasingly more demanding.
Current Neuro-ophthalmology addresses this
problem.
The editors have included 21 chapters,

divided into six parts; The Afferent Visual
System, The Ocular Motor System, The
Pupil, The Orbit, Ocular Manifestitation of
Neurological Disease, and Diagnostic Meth-
ods. The coverage is slightly unbalanced;
there is, for example, considerable overlap in
the first four chapters (66 pages) (each
excellent in its own way) on the optic nerve
and chiasm. On the other hand, infranuclear
disorders of the ocular motor system, here
titled Non Myasthenic Ophthalmoplegia, is
covered in 13 pages. Most of the chapter
authors have followed their editors' instruc-
tions in comprehensively reviewing the
previous three years output on their subject.
They assume a high level ofknowledge in the
readership, allowing discussion of new
developments to be thorough without being
lengthy. This is as it should be. In some
chapters, however, such as that on the
Neural Integrator of the Ocular Motor
System, and the VEP and ERG in clinical
neuro-ophthalmology, we are taken through
the subject from a more basic level. These
latter contributions perhaps belong in a
postgraduate text book of the subject rather
than update on recent advances. Overall,
however, the coverage and standard of
review are extremely high.
Some authors introduce a more personal

note; I particularly enjoyed Jon Currie's
opinionated and punchy review of optic
neuritis, and Stanley Thompson's masterly
guidance through the pupil literature. Dr
Dell'Oosso managed to condense discussion
of 160 references on nystagmus and related
ocular oscillations into just over 20 pages.
Practical advice regarding the usefulness of
various diagnostic procedures in for exam-
ple carotid artery disease affecting the eye,
and in the CT versus MRI argument is also
provided.
The editors have set themselves an

ambitious target and have admirably suc-
ceeded; at £64, all practicing neuro-oph-
thalmologists should have a copy of this
volume on their shelves to complement the
standard texts.

JOHN ELSTON

Book reviews

The Treatment of Infantile Hydrocephalus 2
vols. By Concezio Di Rocco. (Pp 325; 2 Vol
set £146.50.) Boca Raton: CRC Press. UK
Distrib: Wolfe Medical, 1988.

The author has painstakingly compiled a
review ofhydrocephalus; both historical and
contemporary aspects are dealt with. As far
as his own experience and a reading of the
literature provide answers to the many ques-
tions that have to be asked, the result is very
satisfying. This is not to say that the answers
are satisfying. Our understanding of the
mechanism of ventricular enlargement, of
brain elasticity, of how to maintain appro-
priate intracranial pressure over a long
period of time, leaves much to be desired. Dr
Di Rocco has, however, omitted little of
what is at present known, and not
unnaturally devotes most of his book to the
management of hydrocephalus. The occa-
sional infelicities of language and incorrect
choice of word do not obscure his meaning.

It would be pleasing if I could write that
already this book is out of date. Unhappily
the rate of progress in this field is very slow,
so that the book can be recommended as a
helpful overview of the present state of
affairs.

KENNETH TILL

Neurosurgeons of the Past. By Louis Bakay.
(Pp 109; $28.50.) Illinois: Charles C Thomas,
1987.

This is a selective account of the activities of
certain surgeons, from medieval times
onwards, who were particularly concerned
with the cranium and its contents. And a
good selection it is too. Since we all have our
heroes, I will get one quibble over right away
and say that the mere passing reference to
Percivall Pott was a disappointment. This
was, however, softened-not only by Dr
Bakay's rare feat in recognising the unusual
way that Pott always spelt his first name, but
also by the omission of the knighthood
conferred many years ago on the great man
(albeit deservedly) by Wechsler in his text-
book. But Dr Bakay is wrong to say that
Pott wrote his elegant treatise on head
injuries in 1808 (he had then been dead
twenty years); the first edition had appeared
in 1760.

It is always agreeable to find a medical
book which is a good read rather than
tediously informative. Dr Bakay writes chat-
tily and well, recounting early case-histories
and giving us nicely reproduced illustrations
of the barbarous instruments of the times
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